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In-Speyered by One

The MBA experience is made up of 
numerous moments, various events, 
and countless people who left last-

ing impressions on us that helped shape our 
character. From classes to activities on cam-
pus, from fun times (and hard times!) with 
friends, to special connections made with fac-
ulty, MBA offers a one-of-kind opportunity 
that we, as alumni, had the awesome privilege 
of being a part of. Whether we attended for 
one year, four years, or anything in between, 
MBA had an impact on our lives. I have many 
memories of the special moments and won-
derful people I connected with while at MBA. 
But there is one person, in particular, who for-
ever will be in my heart because of the influ-
ence he had on my life. 

On my first day of junior Bible class the 
teacher announced, “We will be memorizing 
the whole book of Romans.” I immediately 
thought this was a very ambitious assign-
ment and figured it was an over-exaggeration 
or some sort of attention grabber. That was a 
wrong assumption! We did, in fact, memorize 
the book of Romans as the final test required 
identifying which chapter of the book a par-
ticular verse came from. The focus of the class, 
however, was much more than rote memori-
zation. In Romans, the apostle Paul tells us 
we are saved by grace through faith in God. 

‘Speyer,’ as we endearingly called him, wanted 
us to know that basic truth and to truly under-
stand that the gift of grace is given to each of 
us freely and unconditionally. He wanted us 
to experience the unconditional love of God. 
Now, whenever I read the book of Romans, I 
think of Speyer.

Everyone knew that Pastor Jon Speyer 
believed wholeheartedly in God’s grace. He 
shared personal stories of his journey in learn-
ing, understanding, and accepting this grace, 
often shedding tears of emotional awe at such a 
gift. Speyer wouldn’t only talk about the gift of 
grace in the classroom, he made every effort to 
live it out in his interactions with his students. 
He had a passion for young people and the abil-
ity to make us feel cared for and loved uncondi-
tionally. Above all, he had a deep yearning for 
all of us to accept God’s gift of grace. 

Even though he is no longer with us, I am 
deeply thankful for Pastor Speyer’s influence on 
my life. I think of him often and am reminded 
of how my life was changed when I learned 
of God’s amazing grace. I’m sure each of you 
can think of someone who made a significant 
impact on your life while at MBA. Many of 
the relationships we formed here have lasted a 
lifetime. Even though time, distance, and even 
death separate us for a while, we have the won-
derful gift of grace which promises eternal life 
with God and the people we love. For I am con-
vinced that neither death nor life, neither angels 
nor demons, neither the present nor the future, nor 
any powers, neither height nor depth, nor anything 
else in all creation, will be able to separate us from 
the love of God which is in Christ Jesus our Lord. 
Romans 8:38–39.

Until we meet again,

Traci (Wareham) Follet ’93, President

MBA Alumni Association

FROM THE ALUMNI PRESIDENT
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Pigeon Point Light Station State Historic Park

Pescadero, CA, 43 miles North of MBA
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The Power of One

During some point in life, most of us 
will experience an “Aha!” moment, 
a moment of sudden realization, 

inspiration or insight. About six years ago, I 
experienced my “Aha!” moment as the result of 
a tragic circumstance. It was a moment of real-
ization that life is very short and unpredictable, 
that I must make every moment count, and the 
most important thing in life has nothing to do 
with things, but rather with people—making a 
difference in the lives of those I come in con-
tact with. However, I would not be completely 
honest if I didn’t tell you that sometimes I have 
doubts and I find myself asking, “Can a party-
of-one really make a difference in this world?” 

A few weeks ago, I told a friend of mine 
about my “Aha!” moment and how it changed 
my life, my priorities, and my purpose. I also 
shared that I have struggled at times believ-
ing one person can truly make a difference in 
this world. My friend listened attentively as I 
opened up about my doubts and then kindly 
told me to go read The Starfish Story, a simple 
story, yet one with an inspiring and encour-
aging message.

Early one morning, an old man was walk-

ing on the beach before he began his work. 

For as far as the eye could see, the beach 

was littered with thousands of starfish that 

had been washed ashore by the high tide. As 

he walked, he saw in the distance a young 

boy who was eagerly throwing the starfish 

back into the ocean, one by one. 

As the old man came closer to the boy, he 

was puzzled by what the boy was doing and 

called out to him, “Good morning! May I ask 

what it is that you are doing?” Without look-

ing up from his task, the boy simply replied, 

“Throwing starfish into the ocean. The tide 

has washed them up onto the beach and 

they can’t return to the sea by themselves. 

When the sun gets high, they will die, unless 

I throw them back into the water.”

The old man chuckled aloud, “Son, there 

are tens of thousands of starfish on this 

beach and only one of you. What difference 

can you make?”

The boy bent down, picked up yet another 

starfish and gently tossed it into the water. 

Turning to the man he said, “I made a differ-

ence to that one!”

adapted from The Star Thrower

by Loren Eiseley (1907-1977)

We all want the opportunity to make a dif-
ference in the lives of others, but if you’re any-
thing like me, you sometimes question just 
how much one person can really do. Thankfully, 
this is when God steps in and gently reminds 
us of the possibilities—just ask the little boy 
who willingly shared his lunch one afternoon 
and Jesus fed 5,000 people with it. The truth is, 
God can do a lot with very little. All He needs 
from us is a willing spirit. None of us may be 
able to change the entire world, but with God’s 
help we can make a difference in our part of it, 
for someone. Thank you for the difference you 
make for our home on the shore through the gifts 
of your time, your talents, and your treasures. 

Gladly serving our home on the shore!

Kinzie (Yoder) Speyer ’76

Editor, Sandscripts
Director of Alumni and Development

Alumni Calendar

April 2019
25–28 | Alumni Weekend

69th anniversary
Monterey Bay Academy, CA

June 2019
May 31–02 | MBA Graduation Weekend

July 2019
11–21 | Free gift for all alumni

Soquel Campmeeting at MBA Trailer

Dates are subject to change. As an event 

gets closer, double-check the alumni web-

site or call the Alumni Office for an update.

Additional events and event details:

alumni.montereybayacademy.org

	

Who’s Considered an Alum? 
If you’ve graduated, attended, worked, or 
taught at MBA, we consider you alumni.

EDITOR’S MESSAGE

go green
If you prefer to receive

a digital copy of Sandscripts, visit
sandscripts.montereybayacademy.org

to sign up.

Stay Connected
Send us your career, education, 

family, or travel news and photos at 

alumni @ montereybayacademy.org 

or mail to the Alumni Office 

at Monterey Bay Academy.

Sign up for our email directory 

on the MBA Alumni website 

to receive your alumni e-news.

ALUMNI OFFICE
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69TH ANNIVERSARY ALUMNI WEEKEND
  SABBATH SPECIAL GUESTS  ·  WEEKEND EVENTS 

HONOREES 2018
sabbath, APRIL 28
10:00 AM

Please join us in rec-
ognizing our Alumna, 
Alumnus, and Hall of 
Faith honorees at the 
MBA Church.

ALUMNUS OF THE YEAR
Bruce Evans ’74

HALL OF FAITH INDUCTEES
Butch and LeeAnn Burfeindt

ALUMNI FEATURES

ALUMNA OF THE YEAR
Enga (Dirksen) Almeida ’69
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  GUEST SPEAKER  sabbath, APRIL 27 — 11:00 AM

Richard Osborn ’65
Vice President, WASC
Senior College and University Commission



For our student scholarship recipients and special guests. Last year MBA gave 
approximately $96,000 to 56 students who received 60 scholarships.

more information on donating to scholarship — page 28

CLASS PRESENTATIONS	 FRIDAY, APRIL 26 and SABBATH, APRIL 27

The 10-year CLASS OF 2009 will present the Friday evening Vespers.
friday, APRIL 27 — 8:00 PM, mba church

The 30-year CLASS OF 1989 will assist in the Sabbath School service.
saturday, APRIL 28 — 9:45 AM, mba church

The 20-year CLASS OF 1999 will participate in the  Sabbath Worship service.
saturday, APRIL 28 — 11:00 AM, mba church

Additional details
alumni.montereybayacademy.org

  MBA V. ALUMNI BASKETBALL/VOLLEYBALL GAMES
saturday, APRIL 27 — 8:30 pM

The scholarship event is by Invitation Only

Create a foursome team of your classmates, sponsor a team, meet other MBA 
alums! Great lunch, beautiful location at Seascape Golf Club, fabulous prizes, and 
lots of fun!	 Register at golf.montereybayacademy.org

more GOLF TOURNAMENT information — page 15

  ANNUAL 49ER BRUNCH	SU NDAY, APRIL 28 — 9:00 AM

In honor of the Class of 1969—our 50th Reunion class this year. All alumni and 
spouses of the classes of 1950–1969 are invited. Complimentary meal.

The brunch event requires an rsvp to the alumni office

  OCEANAIRES REUNION CONCERT	SA turday, APRIL 27 — 6:30 pM

Join us for a fabulous Oceanaires Reunion Concert at the MBA Church.

Free Admission	 more concert and practice information — page 08

  GOURMET DESSERT SCHOLARSHIP RECEPTION	 thURSDAY, APRIL 25 — 7:00 PM

  20TH ANNUAL GOLF CLASSIC	 FRIDAY, APRIL 26 — 9:30 AM  REGISTer, 1:00 PM START

ALUMNI FEATURES



Joe Wheeler, ’54 is considered one of America’s 

leading story anthology creators. The Christmas 

in My Heart story compilation is his bestselling 

series and is the longest running Christmas story 

series in America. In October 2018, the release 

of volume 27 in the Christmas in My Heart series 

was a milestone for the beloved author. What 

follows is the article written by Dale Galusha, 

President of Pacific Press, in recognition of this 

accomplishment and has appeared in several 

Adventist publications. It is reprinted in Sand-

scripts with permission.

The recent release of Christmas In My Heart, 
Volume 27, is a milestone moment for 

beloved author, Joe Wheeler. This is his 100th 
book!

James Dobson, founder of Focus on the Family, 
has dubbed Wheeler “America’s Keeper of the 
Story.” Dobson writes, “Congratulation, Joe, on 
your 100th book. Thank you dedicating your life 
to stories, and for enriching the lives of count-
less people during the Christmas season.

“My great friend, Joe Wheeler, has been bless-
ing folks with his compilations of Christmas sto-
ries for over 25 years. In 1993 a colleague brought 
his first book to my attention and specifically 
the story, ‘The Tiny Foot.’ I remember reading 
that true story and being moved to tears.” Dob-
son shares that he then called Wheeler and the 
two immediately struck up a friendship that 
has now spanned more than two decades. “In 
fact,” writes Dobson, “Joe has permitted me to 
use several Christmas in My Heart stories over 
the years for my December newsletters—and 
they’re always very well-received.

“I’m proud to be his friend!”
Wheeler, who has a Ph.D. in English from 

Vanderbilt University, is considered to be one 
of America’s leading short story anthologists. 
His Christmas stories, with 27 volumes now in 
the Christmas in My Heart® series, are the ones 
readers have found most endearing through-
out the years.

Christmas Beginning
In 1991, Wheeler visited Penny Estes Wheeler, 

book acquisitions editor at the Review and Her-
ald Publishing Association. She recalls that day 
nearly 30 years ago.

“Despite our sharing the same last name, we 
had never met,” she says. “He wanted to talk to 
me about an idea for a new book, a collection of 
Christmas stories. I was usually super cautious 
when approached with a new idea for a book. 
But that day I did not hesitate. I told Joe that 
he had a great idea and I could hardly wait see 
the manuscript. But I added that it would be 
read by members of the book committee and 
others, and that, of course, I could not guaran-
tee acceptance. The reason I was excited about 
Joe’s proposal was that for decades our family 
had read aloud Christmas stories from several 
collections of books we’d bought over the years.”

When that first manuscript of Christmas sto-
ries arrived on her desk, Penny noticed that the 
author hadn’t given it a title. But it had to have 
a title when it was sent to readers for evaluation. 
How the name for the Christmas in My Heart 
series came to be is an interesting story in itself.

“A few years before,” Penny says, “I had made 
a little booklet of my own Christmas memo-
ries and given it to my mother for Christmas. I 
had named my booklet ‘Christmas in My Heart.’ 
So I wrote ‘Christmas in My Heart’ across the 
first page of Joe’s manuscript. As we all know, 
the title stuck!”

Penny continues, “Who would have guessed 
that Christmas in My Heart would still be going 
strong after 27 years! Not me. But Joe’s thou-
sands of readers thank him. He has put his heart 
and soul into these books and surely that is a 
prime reason for their success.”

Twenty-seven volumes later, this insight has 
been proven again and again. Still, that first vol-
ume of Christmas in My Heart didn’t carry a num-
ber. No one was clairvoyant enough to know 
that it would be the first of a very long series. 
In 2008, after 16 volumes had been published 
at Review and Herald, Pacific Press picked up 
the series with volume 17.

Adventist Heritage
Wheeler has a deep Adventist heritage. He 

is the great, great, great grandson of Freder-
ick Wheeler, known to Adventist historians 
as the first Sabbath-keeping Adventist minis-
ter. Joe’s mother, Barbara Leininger Wheeler, 
homeschooled her son for the first 16 years of 
his life. She was a stage-performing elocution-
ist in her own right and so she filled him with 
a love of stories and poetry that he later went 
on to earn bachelor’s and master’s degrees in 

ALUMNI FEATURES

Author and editor Joe Wheeler visits with readers in the bookstore during one of his book signing events.

Wheeler (1954)

IMPACTING LIVES, ONE BOOK AT A TIME
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History from Pacific Union College, a master’s 
degree in English from Sacramento State Uni-
versity, and the Ph.D. from Vanderbilt University.

Another mentor in his story telling was Wal-
ter Utt, legendary professor at Pacific Union 
College. Wheeler went on to teach for 34 years 
in junior high, high school, junior college, col-
lege, and university, including teaching at Oak-
wood College (now Oakwood University) and 
Columbia Union College (now Washington 
Adventist University)—all the while infecting 
his students with his own passion for story. He 
is the author and editor/compiler of 100 books.

Wheeler is professor emeritus of English at 
Washington Adventist University, general editor 
at Focus on the Family, and cofounder and exec-
utive director of the international Zane Grey’s 
West Society. Besides the best-selling Christ-
mas in My Heart® series (the longest running 
series of story collections in America), Wheeler 
has also edited the Great Stories Remembered, 
Heart to Heart, Forged in the Fire, and The Good 
Lord Made Them All® and the My Favorite . . . 
series. He resides in Conifer, Colorado, with 
his wife Connie.

According to Wheeler, in 1992 “God booted 
me out of the classroom into a full-time ministry 
of stories.” Out of it have come 100 books. Six-
teen publishing houses have made this possible.

As one publishing house representative reads 
from the jacket of one of the Christmas In My 
Heart books, “Not just any stories, but rather 
stories that move the reader so deeply that they 

prove all but impossible to forget; and the sto-
ries incorporate values worth living by.”

Treasured Work
Great Stories Remembered received “The Seal 

of Quality”(Family Television’s highest honor), 
and Christmas in My Heart was chosen a final-
ist for the Christian Booksellers Association’s 
Gold Medallion award. Wheeler doesn’t take 
any credit for his books’ $1,500,000 sales, say-
ing, “It’s all a God thing—I’m just humbled 
that He stoops down to partner with the least 
of His children.”

Mark Thomas, former president of the Review 
and Herald Publishing Association, who worked 
closely with Wheeler, says, “Joe Wheeler was 
a good friend of the Review and Herald. Our 
employees loved it when he would come for 

our special Christmas in My Heart chapel and 
read a chapter from his newest release. They 
would line up to have him sign stacks of his 
books to give as gifts. My wife and I have given 
his books as gifts for years, and they are trea-
sured by all who receive them. Thank you, Joe, 
for putting Christmas in all of our hearts!”	iSSi

View more of Joe’s books at:

https://joewheelerbooks.com/

On May 12, 2018, Joe Wheeler took a terrible 

fall down the stairs of their home, resulting 

in a traumatic brain injury. Please join us and 

the Wheeler family in praying for Joe to make 

a full recovery so that he can continue his 

ministry of stories.

ALUMNI FEATURES

Joe and Connie outside their home earlier this Winter.

Joe’s wife, Connie (Palmer) 
Wheeler is also an alum of MBA, 
Class of 1958. When considering 
who to dedicate the 100th book 
to, “. . . it turned out to be no con-
test,” Joe said. “[Connie is] the 
one person who has done more 
than anyone else to make our 
books possible.” 

Included here are the cherished 
words Joe wrote to his wife on 
the dedication page of this book. 
What a great team they have 
made through the years!



Celebrating
30 Years

In honor of MBA’s 70 years of educating youth and the 50th anniversary of Arladell 
Nelson-Speyer’s arrival at MBA. For 30 years, she provided MBA with exceptional 
choral instruction and made immeasurable contributions to the lives of hundreds 
of students. She holds the record of the longest-serving music instructor at MBA.

Open to alumni, current students, parents, and community-at-large.

Concert song Repertoire
•	 Almighty God of Our Fathers,  James 

•	 Go Not Far from Me,  Morgan

•	 Honor and Glory,  Bach

•	 You’ll Never Walk Alone,  Ringwald

•	 Wonderful Peace,  Carmichael

•	 Soon Ah Will Be Done,  Dowson

•	 Part the Waters

•	 Ride the Chariot,  Smith

•	 The Lord Bless You and Keep You, 
both Lutkin and Rutter arrs.

 calling all former

OCEANAIRES

CONCERT AND PRACTICE SCHEDULE
Concert
Sabbath, April 27, 2019 — 6:30pm
MBA Church

conducted by
Arladell Nelson-Speyer

 * practices (×2)
Friday evening, April 26
baker chapel
Following the Vespers service

Sabbath, April 27 — 4:00pm
MBA Church

 * practice Music  http://alumni.montereybayacademy.org/concert.html

of devotion to the musical education
of young people at Monterey Bay Academy 



ALUMNI NEWS

1950s
Larry Turpen ’53 moved to a little beach house 
in Rockaway Beach, OR. Larry says things are 
going well. He has an Airbnb if anyone wants 
to come to the Oregon Coast.

Barbara (Suelzle) McLaughlin ’57 writes from 
Bradenton, FL, “I enjoy retirement living, as 
well as being an active member of my church. 
I enjoy my cat, my house, and my yard that has 
an avocado, mango, and lemon trees. I also vol-
unteer three hours every morning at Turning 
Points in Bradenton—a facility that provides 
multiple services for the homeless. I know God 
is watching over me and my family. May God 
continue to bless Monterey Bay Academy.”

1960s
The Class of 1964 is celebrating their 55th class 
reunion and the Class of 1969 is celebrating 
their 50th class reunion during Alumni Week-
end 2019. Plans are being made for a wonderful 
weekend! For more information: Class of 1964, 

Donna (Shuman) Larsen—call or text, (831) 713-
6987; Class of 1969, Enga (Dirksen) Almeida—
email or call, ealmeida@swau.edu, (402) 
617-4483.

Richard Winn ’60 writes that he flunked retire-
ment twice and became president of the 
agency that accredits the community colleges 
in California, Hawai‘i, and the Western Pacific: 
Western Association of Schools and Colleges 
(WASC). “My years at MBA were profoundly 
transformational,” says Richard.

Ken ’61 and Kathy (Thompson) Lockwood ’61 
write, “We are just one set of parents, among 

the thousands, whose children lost every-
thing in the Camp Fire that destroyed Para-
dise and surrounding communities. We are 
sure the hearts of the many extended families 
of victims have been warmed by the incredible 
generosity of strangers! We are thrilled by the 
love for humanity exhibited by these people, 
so full of mercy. Extended families grieve, too, 
as they watch their children struggle through 
endless hoops to re-establish themselves and 
their identity. To every donor: You have been 
an expanding source of hope and blessing. We 
thank you!”

Bob ’63 and Bev (Clausen) Mendenhall ’63 toured 
Australia and New Zealand in October and 
November. “In Australia, we visited Sydney 
where we began a cruise to Melbourne and 
Tasmania. Then we visited both the south 
and north islands of New Zealand, exploring 
a new city every day. Our photo with a koala 
was taken in Hobart, Tasmania.”

Janice (Prichard) Renck ’66, Nadeen (Betts) 

Irvine ’62, Don ’57 and Louise (Howlett) Driver 

’58 were on a a recent trip through Great Brit-
ain together. For two weeks we traveled though 

Scotland, Wales, and London. We were able to 
worship on Sabbath in Inverness with a small 
group of believers there. We were blessed and 
they seemed encouraged. Nadeen traveled in 
Ireland before joining us. Seems like there are 
always some MBA alumni we get to travel with. 
Good fun! God is good to bless us with good 
health so we can keep traveling!

Marjorie (Wheeler) Raymond ’66 sends “a few 
notes on the happenings in my song of life! 
My oldest, brother, Joe Wheeler ’54, is thank-
fully and prayerfully recovering from a bad 
fall and small mini strokes. His wife, Connie 

(Palmer) Wheeler ’58 is an incredible care giver! 
My brother, Romayne Wheeler ’60, is blessing 
the world through his concert piano perfor-
mances, playing in over 50 countries. He is also 
an incredible writer and artist. He recently vis-
ited and played a mini concert in our home. 
You can find both brothers online for more 
information. I continue to ‘paint my art out!’ 
All four of us are MBA graduates. We continue 
to pray for all the fire victims this past summer 
and fall. Some are MBA alumni. Love you all!

Winn

Mendenhall

MBA Alums in Europe

Wheeler

Raymond

Celebrating
30 Years
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1970s

“It’s been 47 years!” says Chuck Frederick ’71. He 
submitted this photo of him and Randy Zeismer 

’71 together at SEMA Las Vegas Trade Show in 
November 2018. Chuck is a retired CHP Offi-
cer and says, “I’m very proud of my service.” 

Donna (Myers) Robinson ’74 writes, “This has 
been an eventful year for the Robinson family! 
Two new grandchildren have joined the family 
by way of the foster program in Tennessee; at 
least one of which is likely to be a permanent 
adoption! Babysitting three children under 

five-years-old is our newest career change! In 
addition, we have a new daughter-in-law, and 
grateful to see both of our boys happily mar-
ried. We have also continued to experience our 
passion for travel, visiting 10 new countries 
this year in Eastern Europe and the Caribbean. 
Retirement is proving to be an exciting time in 
our lives! It’s impossible to believe that it has 
been 45 years since my MBA days!” 

Frederick Cline ’79 writes from Glendale, CA, 
“I have been working for the last five years at 
Wild Canary Animation in Toluca Lake, CA, 
on Disney Jr. television shows such as Puppy 
Dog Pals, Miles from Tomorrowland, and Sher-
iff Callie’s Wild West. My wife, Patti, is doing 
fine and my children, Lauren and Preston, are 
working respectively on an M.F.T. at Pepper-
dine, and B.S. at La Sierra University. Lauren is 
also working part time on the pastoral staff at 
Vallejo Drive SDA Church in Glendale where 
Patti and I attend.

1980s

Michele (Graham) Davis ’83 writes, “My husband 
is serving with ADRA India as country direc-
tor, and we now live in New Delhi, India. I have 
been asked to do some oil paintings for ADRA 
International over the next couple years. It is 
a huge change for us, but very rewarding. Our 
five children remain home in the northwest. 
My blog can be followed at thisindialife.
home.blog, and my artwork can be seen at 
micheledavisart.com. 

1990s

James Shull ’90 is retiring as a lieutenant com-
mander from the U.S. Coast Guard in the sum-
mer of 2019. His 22-year career took him to over 
eight different duty stations as he specialized in 
the fields of both aviation and intelligence for 
the U.S. Army and Coast Guard. His wife, Lisa, 
is a radiologic technologist who is looking for-
ward to less moving! Brendan, age 20, plans to 
attend nursing school at Old Dominion Uni-
versity in Norfolk, VA. Cameron, age 18, will 
be graduating high school in Half Moon Bay, 
CA. Their golden retriever, “Maverick,” (named 
for the surf spot he takes walks near), is usu-
ally well-behaved and likes chicken.

Davis

Hope — Davis

A Future and a Hope — Davis

Frederick

Frederick

Robinson

Shull

ALUMNI NEWS
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2000s

Jessica (Kubrock) Silvestri ’06 and her husband, 
Nathan, are excited to announce the birth of 
their baby, Taylor Silvestri, born December 2, 
2018. The happy family resides in Fair Oaks, CA.

Ryan ’00 and Kristy (Larson) Speyer ’00 are liv-
ing in Bend, OR. Ryan works for Seabrook 
Technology Group and was recently promoted 
to Director of Solutions. Kirsty is very busy 
keeping up with their four children, Aiden 13, 
Ashton 11, Autumn 9, and Audrey 5. She also 
finds time to work part-time for her mother’s 
accounting business.

2010s
Gianna Diaz ’17 married Hayden Starr on Jan-
uary 1, 2019.

Stephen Byrd ’16 married Cosette on Decem-
ber 26, 2018.

Kaitlyn Wolfe ’12 is happy to announce her 
engagement to Ian Merkel. They have set their 
wedding date for July 6, 2019 and will be mar-
ried in Anacortes, WA.

Rob ’13 and Alexis (Bishop) Smith ’12 are happy 
to announce the birth of their baby, Bradley 
Cole Smith, born October 30, 2018.

Former staff

Naomi (Jungling) Sica sent this note: “I taught 
at MBA from 1958 to 1968, and am looking 
forward to seeing the ‘kids’ from when I first 
began teaching. It’ll be 60 years for the Class 
of 1959. Since March 6, 1994, I have been play-
ing the organ and directing the little choir at a 
Lutheran church on Long Island, NY. To cel-
ebrate my 25 years there, they had a reception 
for me.”

Shirley (Burgdorff) Withrow ’50

September 25, 2018

Raphael Taliaferro ’56

December 1, 2018

Carleen (Blackmore) Averill ’61

January 7, 2019

Stuart Tyner ’63

March 5, 2019

Andrew Reginato ’78

December 17, 2018

Trevin Schmunk ’00

January 31, 2019

Virginia Goodwin

Former Faculty
October 28, 2018

At RestOUR MBA FAMILY
AT REST

Smith

Sica

Byrd

Speyer

Silvestri

Wolfe
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CAMPUS NEWS

ADOPT-A-PROJECT
For several years, we have included 
this section in Sandscripts in order 
to keep MBA alumni and friends 
updated on the ongoing needs of 
the school. Keeping our home on 
the shore in good physical condition 
is a real challenge, but your prayers, 
your time, and your financial sup-
port had allowed us to make many 
physical improvements.

Thank you for your support in the 
past and for considering what you 
might be able to contribute to in the 
future.

Contact the Alumni and Develop-
ment Office with any questions.
alumni @ montereybayacademy.org
831-728-1481 × 1222

MBA
WORK BEE
JUNE 23–28, 2019
Registration is Sunday, June 16

To Sign Up for WORK
Jay Ketelsen ’76
831-359-9357
jay@montereybayacademy.org

To Make a
FINANCIAL DONATION
Kinzie (Yoder) Speyer ’76
831-728-1481 x 1222
alumni@montereybayacademy.org

or an ONLINE DONATION
www.paybill.com/mba

The 2019 Work Bee will focus on
•	Technology Classroom renovation
•	 woodshop reconfiguration
•	 storm drain repair
•	 exterior paint for buildings

SKID-STEER LOADER
With 360 acres of property, there is constantly a need to move or lift 
something, dig, scrape, or sweep an area (with sweeper attachment). 
This tractor has a wide variety of labor-saving tools or attachments. If we 
raise $20,000, MBA has a donor willing to match the remaining $20,000.

Tag your donation as SKID-STEER LOADER
Pre-owned Skid Steer Loader	 $40,000 ($20k raised, $20k matched)

ADMIN. OFFICES CARPET
New carpet is desperately needed throughout the administration of-
fices. The last time this area received new carpeting was in 1989, and it 
is definitely showing wear after so many years. The good news: we already 
have the carpet in stock! We only need funding for professional installation.

Tag your donation as CARPET INSTALLATION
Professional carpet installation	 $8,000

NEW

NEW
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Capital Needs
Campus Core

•	 65 trees to replace storm/disease loss 

(Cypress/Monterey pines) 	 $30,000

•	 Technology classroom remodel	 $65,000

•	 Cafeteria braising pan (Vulcan VG30)	 $16,000

•	 Cafeteria electrical power panel and transformer upgrade	 $47,000

•	 Boys’ dormitory chapel carpet	 $16,000

•	 Boys’ dormitory front porch resurfaced	 $6,500

•	 Front entryway security doors, both dormitories	 $42,000

•	 Beach auditorium roof repair	 $30,000

•	 Gym skylight repair	 $6,000

•	 Gym rain gutter replacement	 $36,000

•	 Road resurfacing	 $1,200,000

•	 Exterior stucco repair and paint:

•	 Boys’ dormitory	 $56,280

•	 Girls’ dormitory	 $52,440

•	 Gym	 $24,276

•	 Grunke Hall	 $48,940

Termite fumigation

•	 Both dormitories, cafeteria, gym, Grunke Hall, science, 

technology, church, and bunkhouse buildings	 $145,000 

•	 Staff homes	 $129,500

Pool Repairs and Improvements

•	 Rebuild pool house, including roof and restrooms	 $250,000

•	 Replace filtration and circulation system	 $97,000

•	 Underwater lighting replacement	 $65,000

Materials and Supplies

•	 Construction materials for technology classroom remodel, lumber 

hardware, drywall, insulation, electrical.

•	 Galvanized fence poles (200-count)

•	 65-yards concrete for sidewalk and drainage repair (delivery, mix, and 

poured)

Industrial Buildings

•	 Upgrades to attract STEM-related tenants	 $260,000

•	 Roof replacement	 $130,000

•	 Exterior paint	 $37,000 

CRITICAL EQUIPMENT NEEDS (pre-owned is fine)

•	 Stationary 400 kW prime power generator (CAT or Cummins) to back 

up cafeteria, dorms, well #2

•	 Trailerable 100 kW prime power generator (CAT or Cummins) to power 

well #4

•	 Portable Honda 6 kW generator for remote work

•	 Utility pipe/cable locator, model #RD8100PDLG

•	 Skid-steer tractor and sweeper attachment

•	 Multiple well-maintained pickup trucks 

•	 Field irrigation watering reel 

•	 Hi-lift bucket truck for tree work (60-foot arm)

•	 Four-wheel drive vehicle for campus patrol

•	 Three (3) new Chevrolet Suburbans

•	 Three (3) Stihl string grass trimmers

•	 Pipe and sewer inspection camera

•	 Kayak trailer for Marine Biology class

  Pool House

  Cafeteria Electrical



There is nothing more rewarding then being 
able to affect another person’s life in a pos-

itive way physically, mentally, and spiritually. 
That is exactly what mission trips do. They are a 
great personal journey as well as a very impor-
tant necessity to the communities of the coun-
tries where people are in need. Mission trips 
force us to step out of our comfort zones and 
into another part of the world. The experience 
will stretch our faith and can be life changing. 

Each year Monterey Bay Academy plans a stu-
dent mission trip, alternating between a domes-
tic location and an international location. This 
year an international mission trip was planned 
and on March 19, a group of 38 MBA students 
and eight adults boarded a flight for the Phil-
ippines, one of the world’s largest archipelago 
nations. Located in Southeast Asia in the West-
ern Pacific, the Philippines consists of 7,000 
islands and has a total population of over 100 
million. The mission group spent their time in 
Sorosoro which is situated in Cavite, Region 
IV-A, Philippines. This is a place close to the 
hearts of the Elder and Mrs. Abello, parents of 
current MBA senior, Roldan Abello ’19. 

“This mission trip was an answer to prayer,” 
says Elder Abello. “My family moved to Binan 
Laguna when my brother and I were studying 
theology at Adventist University of the Philip-
pines, in Cavite. While we were there, my par-

ents started a church in their tiny garage. The 
membership grew and for 14 years we prayed for 
a church building. In 2015, God answered our 
prayer. The San Francisco Central SDA Church 
went to Sorosoro on a mission trip, bought a 
piece of land, and built a church. Since my chil-
dren have been at MBA, I’ve been praying for 
MBA to do a mission trip in the Philippines 
and God answered my prayer again.”

The goals of the mission trip included: evan-
gelism for children and adults, health seminars, 
and building a multi-purpose space to be used 
for outreach, fellowship, seminars, sports, and 
much more.

The students had time for some recreation, as 
well. They were able to see some of the beauti-
ful Philippine countryside. They went to Laiya 
Batangas to snorkel in Tayabas Bay, and later 
enjoyed the infamous beauty of Taal Lake.

A mission trip is a major undertaking that 
involves a lot of preparation. Many hours were 
spent planning transportation, meals, housing 
accommodations, and project details. The stu-
dents who participated volunteered their Spring 
vacation to serve others, but every minute spent 
in planning and serving was worth it because it 
changed lives. It changed the lives of those our 
students came in contact with, and it changed 
the students’ lives as well. 	 iSSi

giving.montereybayacademy.org

PHILIPPINES MISSION TRIP
2019 MBA Mission Trip group to the Philippines

Elder and Mrs. Abello

14 alumni.montereybayacademy.org



advertisement

TWENTIETH ANNUAL MONTEREY BAY ACADEMY 

Golf Classic

FRIDAY, APRIL 26, 2019
EARLY BIRD DEADLINE	 APRIL 11 — $125 per golfer	
After April 11 — $150 per golfer

INFORMATION / SPONSORSHIP
golf.montereybayacademy.org
alumni @ montereybayacademy.org
831-728-1481 × 1222

All proceeds go towards the MBA Student Aid Fund.

Register Now!

The MBA Golf Classic
is only a few weeks away.

Gather your classmates to 

contend for the perpetual 

class trophy, become a 

title or corporate sponsor, 

participate in the putting 

contest — whatever you choose, 

come enjoy a round of golf 

while supporting MBA students. 



2018 ANNUAL
REPORT
JANUARY 01 – DECEMBER 31, 2018

We are grateful for the generous financial support offered by the many alumni and 
friends listed. It is with a thankful heart that we acknowledge your partnership and 
investment in the future of Adventist education and tomorrow’s leaders. This annual 
report lists donors who made gifts to MBA for the time period of January 01, 2018 to 
December 31, 2018. This list does not include unfulfilled pledges.

Every effort has been made to make this report as accurate as possible. If your name 
has been omitted, misspelled, or misplaced, we sincerely apologize. Please notify the 
MBA Alumni and Development Office of any errors. Thank you!

THE PRESENT AND THE FUTURE
 SUPPORTING
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No Moment Passed By

My great-grandfather was a light-
house keeper on Lake Michigan, 
and after my senior year of high 

school, the Deming family had a reunion to 
see where Grandma had grown up. One of my 
treasured experiences was touring this particu-
lar lighthouse with my grandma, and my love 
for lighthouses sprung to life. They are unique, 
beautiful, and symbolize a wonderful strength. 
With the light brightly shining, they are con-
tinually searching for and revealing a pathway 
to the ships that pass by or are in need.

A favorite story of mine takes place in the 
dark of night on a battleship where the cap-
tain is looking out across the waters and sees 
a light in the distance on the same course his 
ship is traveling. The captain quickly asks the 
radio operator to send word to the oncoming 
vessel it must alter its course 20-degrees North. 
A few moments later a cheery reply asks for the 
captain to, instead, alter his course 20-degrees 
South. The captain is quite startled that his 
request is denied! He, again, instructs the 
radio operator to firmly request the oncom-
ing ship alter their course 20-degrees North, 
and demands to know to whom he is speak-
ing. Once again, the reply comes back insisting 
the captain alter his course 20-degrees South. 

“By the way,” the voice on the other end said, “I 
am Ensign Patrick Wallace, First Class. Who 
are you?” 

The captain, now fuming that his orders 
have been ignored, shouts to the radio oper-
ator to send this final message, “This is Com-

mander Anthony Walters. I demand you alter 
your course 20-degrees North! I am a battle-
ship.” A moment later the reply comes from 
the light in the distance, and Ensign Wallace 
replies in a firm and yet light tone in his voice, 

“You will need to alter your course 20-degrees 
South! I am a lighthouse.”

This story reminds me of how the light of 
Jesus, like a lighthouse, continually shines into 
the darkness, searching for a moment to make 
a connection with us. The light of His presence 
provides a pathway of hope, and in a instant, 
His love changes the course of our lives forever. 
The Bible is full of stories where Jesus made life 
changing connections with individuals. One 
such story is found in Luke 19:1-10 NIV.

The story begins, Jesus entered Jericho and was 
passing through. A man was there by the name 
of Zacchaeus. By this time in Jesus’ ministry, 
crowds of people followed him wherever he 
went, and I can imagine on this particular day 
it was no different. The story continues with 
Zacchaeus wanting desperately to see Jesus, but 
not having the luxury of height, he searches for 
a place on higher ground. He finds a sycamore 
tree and since Jesus is coming that way, Zac-
chaeus climbs it.

The Bible says, When Jesus reached the spot, 
he looked up . . . . This is my favorite reaction of 
Jesus! But the story doesn’t stop there. With 
His eyes fixed on Zacchaeus, Jesus did more 
than just acknowledge him, He made a con-
nection with him. Calling him by name, Jesus 
said, Zacchaeus, come down immediately. I must 
stay at your house today. That moment changed 
everything for Zacchaeus. Instantly, his course 

in life was altered because he recognized the 
value Jesus placed on him.

Each of us, at times, wonder if we are sig-
nificant enough to get a moment of Jesus’ 
time. The answer is, “Yes, we are!” He calls us 
by name and, just like a lighthouse, His ever-
shining light provides a direct pathway to the 
safety of His embrace, a connection that will 
cause us to alter our course and transform our 
lives forever.

Until another moment in time, remember to 
Keep Looking uP,

Jeff “PJ” Deming
Principal
principal @ montereybayacademy.org

FROM THE PRINCIPAL

Target® and You
 Take Charge of Education

Here’s how it works  When MBA school supporters use their REDcardsSM (Target® 

Visa® credit card, Target Credit CardSM or Target Check CardSM) Target donates up to 

1% of their purchases to Monterey Bay Academy. It’s minimal effort for your school 

with maximum reward.

Give Back to MBA
MBA receives Target contributions twice a year! Thank you to all who are currently 

enrolled in the Take Charge of Education program. You have made a difference!

To participate, all you need is a REDcardSM to enroll.

Enroll at www.target.com/tcoe or 1-800-316-6142.

WHEN YOU SHOP
AMAZON DONATES TO MBA.
AmazonSmile is a simple, automatic way for you to support MBA every time you 

shop—at no cost to you. AmazonSmile has the same low prices, vast selection, 

and shopping experience as Amazon.com, with the added bonus that Amazon 

will donate a portion of the purchase price to MBA.

TO PARTICIPATE  https://smile.amazon.com/ch/94-1279792

Select MBA as your charitable organization to receive donations from eligible 

purchases before you begin shopping.

If you have an Amazon.com account, use that same account on AmazonSmile. Your shopping 

cart, Wish List, registries, and other account settings are also the same.



19THANK YOU  THANK YOU  THANK YOU  THANK YOU THANK YOU  THANK YOU

2018 ANNUAL REPORT 2018 ANNUAL REPORT2018 ANNUAL REPORT

LIFE MEMBERS CIRCLE

The heart of a volunteer is not measured in size,
but by the depth of the commitment to make a difference in the lives of others.

DeAnn Hollis

Our Volunteers  · Our Heroes
Jimmy Alekseenko

Enga (Dirksen) Almeida ’69

Andrew Bayliss

Jay Bayliss

Shannon Bayliss

Larry and Rosemary Brunel

Linda (Wright) Becker ’68

Ken Bullington

Butch and LeAnn Burfeindt

Ramiro Cano

Edgar Castellanos

Ramona (Richli) Clark ’57

Bob Dennis ’58

Doug and Heather (Buhler) ’81 Donesky

Richard Dunn

Joel Duran

Ostap Dzyndra

DeeAnna (Nieri) Eller ’78

Bryan Entze

Traci (Wareham) Follett ’93

Emma Pearl Gomez

Jim and Martha Grossman

Darlene Grunke

Ryan Haury

Louise (Howlett) Driver ’58

Gail (Estey) Hunt ’58

Ranella Kaligithi ’08

Nancy Kubrock

Donna (Shuman) Larson ’64

Welby Lo ’93

DeeDee Longoria ’79

Clay Maddox

Pat Magan

Marton Medina ’89

Bob Mendenhall ’63

Audrey (Hamrick) Mojica ’99

Rose (Schonert) Montoya ’68

Kate (Killian) Moreland ’99

Jason Mustard

Heber Perez

Edith Reyna

Sarah Rice

Hillary Rollins ’09

Josh Rosado

Keith Scott

Tom ’55 and Betty Seibly

Gary Smith

Mark Smith ’79

Gerry Smiley

Gary Soderstrom ’58

Liz (West) Souza ’73

Donn Swartz

Tim Trujillo

Peder Viehmann ’88

Berit Von Pohle

Devon Walker

Ian Walker

Ryan Walker

Steve Walls

Jordan Wareham ’98

Arlene (Christensen) Webb ’57

Linda (Wesson) Wedel ’69

Aileen (Poblacion) Wells ’93

Stan Wheeler ’81

Adaptec, Inc.

Alumni Awards Foundation

Annabelle E. Dennis Foundation

Archie Tonge Education Fund

Central California Conference

Commonweal Foundation, Inc.

Educational Consortium Institute

Hollister SDA Church

MBA Alumni Endowment Fund, Inc

Monterey Bay Academy SDA Church

Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated

Oceanside Laundry

Olivann

Pacific Union Conference

Pajaro Valley Unified School District

Presidio in Monterey

Ridgecrest SDA Church

Sundean Foundation

Thomas B. Hagood and Naomi M. Hagood Trust

Watsonville English SDA Church

Womens Care Center

Donna (Bostwick) Albor

Edward Allred

Richard and Clarice (Eberlein)  Anderson

Anonymous (×7)

Frank and Shirlee (Colburn) Baughman

Peter Berbohm

Duane and Andrea (Moser) Blech

Lance Brown

Ty and Veronica Canavan

Duke and Loren Chang

Bob and Carol Christensen

Ramona (Richli) Clark

Jim and Bonnie Comazzi

Wayne and Dorothy de la Cruz-Schmedel

Richard and Anne Dunn

Herb and Betsy Dunn

Donna (Baerg) Entze

Ed and Brenda (Brigham) Evans

Bob and Danetta Frost

Darlene Grunke

Dan and Gina (Hoover) Jett

John and Bonnie (Rolls) Larson

Sam and Beth (Wileman) Loredo

Cheri Love and Mark Young

Clay and Susan Maddox

Terry and Peggy Moreland

John and Linda (Downing) Mulay

Glenn and Glenna (Shidler) Owens

Douglas Roger

Harold and Nancy Rutherford

J. Thomas and Betty Seibly

Jeff and Jeri Shepherd

William and Alice Smith

Gary and Theresa Soderstrom

John Spiers

David and Stephanie Trogdon

Bryan and Juna Tsao

Dorothy Turpen*

Lorraine Viehmann

Armi Walker

Rick and Sheryl (Halverson) Wells

David and Audrey Zinke

*Deceased

Those who gave $25,000+ lifetime
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MBA Alumni Endowment Fund, Inc

Olivann

Edward Allred

Anonymous (×3)

Linda (Wright Wysong) Becker

Duane and Andrea (Moser) Blech

Ty and Veronica Canavan

Jeff and DeeAnna (Nieri) Eller

Barbara Julier

Sam and Norma Koch

Clay and Susan Maddox

J. Thomas and Betty Seibly

David and Stephanie Trogdon

Ed and Marilyn Wright

Dean’s Painting, Inc.

Sanofi US Charity Trust Account

Wells Fargo Philanthropy Fund

Donna (Bostwick) Albor

Richard and Clarice (Eberlein) 

Anderson

Luis Arroyo

Rolf Augustine

Frank and Shirlee (Colburn) Baughman

Jonathan Bowes

Ramona (Richli) Clark

Xavier and Grace Clerc

Jim and Bonnie Comazzi

Wayne and Dorothy de la Cruz-

Schmedel

Larry and Arleen Downing

Herb and Betsy Dunn

Donna (Baerg) Entze

Ed and Brenda (Brigham) Evans

Frank Feng

Steven Findley

Carol Follett

Bob and Danetta Frost

Tom Gearing

Sam and Beth (Wileman) Loredo

Chris and Sarah (Wedel) Lowry

James and Margit Perry

Jonathan Rickard

Marshall Rub

Charles and Sherraine Sheldon

James and Ingrid Singer

Kent Specht

Earl and Darlinda (Butler) Stotz

Trevor  and Orene (Olberg) Thorn

No person was ever honored for what he received. Honor has been the reward for what he gave.
Calvin Coolidge, 30th U.S. President

Central California Conference

Hirst Shafer Construction & 

Development

Joan Drive LLC

Novartis

Pacific Union College

Sage & Holly Distributors

Western Adventist Foundation

Enga (Dirksen) Almeida

Anonymous

Bob and Betty Baerg

Ted and Sherry Baugher

Peter Berbohm

Denise Butler

Edgar and Esther Castellanos

Dennis and Linda Currier

Mick and Lin Davis

Lupe (Tarango) DeLeon

Neil and Violet (Olge) Dunken

Randall and Noura Elloway

Brian and April Evans

Roland Frederick

Alonzo Gregg

Phil Grossman

Mervin and Esther James

Jared and Christina (Manchur) 

Keresoma

Paul and Caroline (Wazdatskey) Koch

Russell Laird

John and Bonnie (Rolls) Larson

Denise Longoria

Brian and Linda Loomis

Rolinda Luevano

Travis and Marina (Blech) Marschall

Robert and Beverly (Clausen) 

Mendenhall

John and Linda (Downing) Mulay

Aaron and Lori (Bauer) Pozo

Leroy and Janelle (Burton) Rasi

Weslie Rau

Ryan and Krista (Sundahl) Root

Josh and Ruth Rosado

Jim Sanders

Bryan and Juna Tsao

Robert and Aileen (Poblacion) Wells

Frank and Kay Whitney

Martin Wiedemann

Liana Wolfe

Joe and Connie (Palmer) Wheeler

Rudy and Virginia Yost

Tony and Cheri (Ames) Zuccarelli

LIGHTHOUSE CIRCLE SCHOLAR’S CIRCLE

PRINCIPAL’S CIRCLE

Those who gave $10,000+ Those who gave $1,000–$1,999

Those who gave $2,000–$9,999
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Lakeside Organic Gardens, LLC

Mervin James Insurance Services

Watsonville English SDA Church

Robert and Carol (Lorenz) Benton

Marilyn Betz

Franklin Bondonno

Stephen and Sharon Brinkerhoff

Jean Burgdorff

Linda Contreras

Teresa Crew

Stephen Cunha

Tim and Sandra Eickmann

Daniel and Nohemi Escamilla

Richard and Elvina Fernandez

Pamela Fong

Darlene Grunke

Terry and Sue Haskin

Mark and Linda (Schermann) Hubbard

Bruce Johnson

Marshall and Julie Keymer

Daniel and Thai King

David and Lisa Lara

Ken and Kathryn Lockwood

Brent and Renee Lockwood

Gerald and Jane Mapes

Sharon Mapes

Sunder and Heidi Morgan

Steve and Victoria Mulder

Steve and Jeanne (Pervorse) Nazario

Christopher and Rosanna Patton

Alonzo and Sharon Proctor

Vernon and Jeanie Putz

Carol Sanders

Paul and Datha Tickner

Robert and Linda (Rood) Vasquez

Robert and Linda Vasquez

Peder and Lorraine Viehmann

Jed Washburn

Aloha Wheeler

Stanley and Jodi Wheeler

Patrick A. Wolfe

Dan and Ricci (Perry) Wright

TO THOSE WHO GAVE

THROUGH THEIR LOCAL CHURCH

Although we don’t know who you are
or the amounts of your gifts,

we want to say Thank You! for your support
of Monterey Bay Academy.

•

We appreciate all you are doing for the 
students of this school through the 

following programs:

ANNUAL CONFERENCE-WIDE OFFERING FOR MBA
CCC 3-WAY MATCH PROGRAM

MBA STUDENT AID FOR EDUCATION (SAFE) PROGRAM
CCC EDUCATION ENDOWMENT

AmazonSmile Foundation

Barco Construction, Inc.

Betz Enterprises - C.I.G.

Big Creek Lumber

Pacific Union Conference

Valley Oak Construction

Walton & Mitchell Law Office

Watsonville Coast Produce

Anonymous

Don and Theresa Adams

Christopher and Benita (Reynolds) 

Ames

Robert and Candice (Kaiser) Anderson

Fred and Marla Anderson

Jacquelyn Anderson

James Andres

Joseph and Mary Annino

Fred Antaki

Daniel and Lucita Bacuyani

Betty L. Baerg

Uziel Barba

Norman and Gina (Proctor) Barnhart

Millie Batin

Olive Bauer

Bruce and Terri Beck

Charlotte (Fukuji) Beier

Frances Blase

Christian Blech

Michael and Mary (Lacorazza) Boele

Dean Bonlie

Andrew and Helen (Stirewalt) Boskind

David and Grace Bramham

Douglas and Karren Brehms

Clyde and Judy Brenner

Walter and Sally Bromfield

Virgil and Kim Buhler

Robert and Jean (Nanney) Buller

Ken and Deanna Bullington

Ella Mae Burgdorff

Chris and Kristi (Baerg) Burkhart

John Carr

Janel Chavez

Martin and Linda Cheney

Jeff and Yasuyo Cisneros

Joseph and Leticia Cisneros

Harwood and Pamela Coffey

Craig Combs

Joda and Luis Consuegra

Arnold Couch

Robert and Janet (Clift) Cowan

Robert Crowell

Claudia Davis

Stuart and Laurel ( Johnson) Davis

Greg and Margo Deane

Jeff and Amy Deming

Joan Deming

Winston and Cindy Dennis

Shana Doolin

Russell and Laurie Dounies

Lance Downing

Jennifer Downing

Thomas Duerksen

Kelly and Jennifer Dunbar

Heather Dunn

Joel and Kathy Duran

Matt and Marisa Engle

David and Helen Escobar

Donald and Mary Jo (Alder) Evans

Kevin and Vicki (Webb) Ewing

Wayne and Fernetta (Breitigan) Ferch

Luke and Geraldine Fessenden

Alex and Wendi Fox

Ginny Frost

Bill and Lori (Ludington) Getzlaff

Robert Gillings

Tim and Donna Gohr

Kenneth and Dixie Graybill

Daniel and Cheri Gregory

Catherine (Lorenz) Griffith

Lothar and Heather (Parkinson) 

Guttschuss

Jo Harris

Richard and Judy Hart

Jenneva Haskins

Sam and Susan (Kuhlman) Hatch

Jonathan and Joann (Haskell) Haven

Scott and Charlotte Henderson

Naedo Henry

Gordon and Jean (Baerg) Hewes

Anselm and Sophia Hii

John Hinkle

Rex Hossler

Scott and Cherline Hunter

Emi Ikeda

Jack Jett

Wayne and Arleen (Walker) Johns

Richard and Christine (Singer) 

Johnston

Joan (Williams) Keszler

continued…

FOUNDER’S CIRCLE SAND DOLLAR CIRCLEThose who gave $500–$999 Those who gave $0–$499
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Jay and Janet (Trogdon) Ketelsen

Richard and Pauline Key

Doug and Jenna Kingsfield

Cary Lai

Angela Lam

Brian Langford

Gwen Langham

David and Lisa Lara

Steve and Christina Libby

Michael and Christine (Huffman) Lopez

Marisela Lopez-Suarez

Jim and Judi Luke

Ryan and Susannah Maddox

Jean Magdamo-Wells

Teri Maksoudian

Arne and Holly (Furgason) Markoff

Alex Martinez

Karl and Clara McElmurry

Grant and Patricia (Christian) McGiffin

Barbara (Suelzle) McLaughlin

Lane and Carrie Meadowcroft

Jerry and Julie Metcalfe

Scott and Nicole Miller

Kristi (Palmer) Miller-Logon

Rose (Schonert) Montoya

Carolene Moore

Larry and Dorothy Morris

Sylvia and Arthur Moser

Donald and Helen Myres

Robert and Rufus Nobuhara

Jim and Debbie Nord

John and Hazel Oddie

Donald and Mae Olson

Kevin and Cindy Palmer

Kent and Pat Phillips

Larry and Kathi (Starbuck) Provonsha

Charles and Julie Pumphrey

Renee Rascoe

Doug and Cheryl Reeves

Rick Regester

 Laun and Barbara (Horst) Reinholtz

Jeff Richardson

Donald and Janet Ritchie

Claudia Rodriguez

Charles and Patricia Roesel

Richard Rose

Shauna Rossington

Buster and Dora (Fitterer) Rusk

Carlos Russi

Manuel Salinas

Virgil and Mary Schatz

Donald and Naomi (Wagnaar) Schlenker

Cec Schulman

Jessica Schultz

Sheldon and Nadine Schultz

Eugene and Joy (Coon) Shreyer

Victor and Georgeanne (Brun) Shuey

Charles and Linda Shultz

Philip and Naomi ( Jungling) Sica

Christopher Silvas

Fred and Susan Singer

Wilma Smith

Gary and Theresa Soderstrom

Devonna Sotelo

Laura (Elsen) Stephan

Ruth Stickney

Denny and Rashelle

Wes and Doris (Eickmann) Stout

Stephen and Jacqueline (Vaudreuil)

Stovall

Stella (Barnes) Straight

Wayne and Jayne (Knittle) Stubbert

John Swanson

Donna Teale

Erika Thalman

Eric Thornburgh

Charles and Wanda Toews

Douglas and Suzan Tramblie-Logan

Jon and Patty Travis

August and Phyllis (Maxwell) Van Santen

Samuel and Eleanor Vigil

Tim and Linda Vigil

Toby Wagner

Vivian and Ralph Wahlen

Douglas and Ruth (Petersen) Walker

Fred and Arlene (Christensen) Webb

Charles Weyand

James and Janell White

Myron and Phyllis Whiting

Jason Whitney

Ron and Summer Wilmot

Wayne and Jean Wright

Chad Wylie

Jim and Nancy Yoder

Wes and Betsy Youngberg

Bruce and Judy Zimmerman

Tim and Ruthi Zytkoskee

SAND DOLLAR CIRCLE continued
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In Memory of robert baerg

Jacquelyn Anderson

Betty Baerg

Central California Conference

Craig Combs

Teresa Crew ‘83

Terry and Sue Haskin

Jenneva Haskins

Gordon and Jean (Baerg) ’73 Hewes

Stuart and Laurel ( Johnson) ’82 Davis

Carol Follett

Bob ’63 and Bev (Clausen) ‘63 Mendenhall

Jerry and Julie Metcalfe 

John and Hazel Oddie

Donald and Janet Ritchie

Virgil and Mary Schatz

Cec Schulman

Jessica Schultz

Wilma Smith

Charles and Wanda Toews

Jason Whitney ‘00

In Memory of Danette Butler ’85

Denise Butler

Chris and Kristi (Baerg) ’84 Burkhart

Jeff ’84 and Yasuyo Cisneros 

Arne ’83 and Holly (Furgason) ’85 Markoff

Shauna Rossington

In Memory of Kevin Canavan ’12

Canavan Family

In Memory of Nancy (Georgeson) Cunha ’68

Stephen Cunha

Paul and Caroline (Wazdatskey) ’61 Koch

In Memory of Thelma Fukuji

Charlotte (Fukuji) Beier ‘59

In Memory of Virginia Goodwin

Walter and Sally Bromfield

In Honor of William Keresoma ‘70

Winston ’58 and Cindy Dennis

Jared ’00 and Christina (Manchur) ’01 Keresoma

Larry ’58 and Dorothy Morris

In Memory of Mack Miller ‘76

Wayne and Dorothy De la Cruz-Schmedel ‘77

In Memory of Josue Rosado ’91

Anonymous

Rob ’92 and Ailene (Poblacion) ’93 Wells

In Memory of Kathleen (Gaskell) Schmunk ’68

Betty Baerg

Rose (Schonert) Montoya ‘68

In Memory of Jon Speyer ’75

Anonymous

Lane and Carrie Meadowcroft

Rob ’92 and Aileen (Poblacion) ’93 Wells

Jim and Nancy Yoder

In Memory of Keith Wheeler

Aloha Wheeler

In Memory of Erik Wolfe ’80

Anonymous

Liana Wolfe ‘81

In Memory of Earl Wright and Melva Wright 

Cummings

Linda (Wright Wysong) Becker ‘68

Ed ’69 and Marilyn Wright

IN HONOR OF . . . IN MEMORY OF . . .
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Edward Allred

Fred and Marla Anderson

Jacquelyn Anderson

Joseph and Mary Annino

Anonymous (×4)

Fred Antaki

Rolf Augustine

Millie Batin

Olive Bauer

Ted and Sherry Baugher

Marilyn Betz

Frances Blase

Walter and Sally Bromfield

Ken and Deanna Bullington

John Carr

Edgar and Esther Castellanos

Martin and Linda Cheney

Xavier and Grace Clerc

Harwood and Pamela Coffey

Jim and Bonnie Comazzi

Craig Combs

Linda Contreras

Russell and Laurie Dounies

Jennifer Downing

Randall and Noura Elloway

Daniel and Nohemi Escamilla

Frank Feng

Richard and Elvina Fernandez

Steven Findley

Roland Frederick

Tom Gearing

Darlene Grunke

Jo Harris

Richard and Judy Hart

Terry and Sue Haskin

Jenneva Haskins

Scott and Cherline Hunter

Barbara Julier

Marshall and Julie Keymer

Sam and Norma Koch

Angela Lam

Brian Langford

Steve and Christina Libby

Marisela Lopez-Suarez

Rolinda Luevano

Clay and Susan Maddox

Jean Magdamo-Wells

Teri Maksoudian

Gerald and Jane Mapes

Jerry and Julie Metcalfe

Scott and Nicole Miller

Carolene Moore

Heidi and Sunder Morgan

Jim and Debbie Nord

John and Hazel Oddie

Kevin and Cindy Palmer

Faustino and Zaida Pascual

Charles and Julie Pumphrey

Donald and Janet Ritchie

Richard Rose

Manuel Salinas

Virgil and Mary Schatz

Cec Schulman

Jessica Schultz

Charles and Sherraine Sheldon

Charles and Linda Shultz

Christopher Silvas

James Singer

Wilma Smith

Devonna Sotelo

Ruth Stickney

Charles and Wanda Toews

Vivian and Ralph Wahlen

Frank and Kay Whitney

Jim and Nancy Yoder

Rudy and Virginia Yost

Wes and Betsy Youngberg

Bruce and Judy Zimmerman

Give to others, and God will give to you. Indeed, you will receive a full measure, a generous helping, poured into your 
hands—all that you can hold. The measure you use for others is the one that God will use for you.

Luke 6:38 (GNT)

FRIENDS
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Monterey Bay Academy Impressions performance of Cheaper by the Dozen.
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Class of 1950
Neil Dunken

Naomi (Wagnaar) Schlender

Class of 1951
Violet (Ogle) Dunken

Class of 1952
Clarice (Eberlein) Anderson

Frank Baughman

Shirlee (Colburn) Baughman

Virgil Buhler

Kenneth Graybill

Samuel Vigil

Class of 1953
Joann (Haskell) Haven

Richard Key

Class of 1954
Catherine (Lorenz) Griffith

Myron Whiting

Class of 1955
Dean Bonlie

Donald Myres

Glenn Rusk

J. Thomas Seibly

Wayne Wright

Class of 1956
Carol (Lorenz) Benton

Janet (Clift) Cowan

Robert Cowan

Mick Davis

Mervin James

Donald Olson

Alonzo Proctor

Charles Roesel

Stella (Barnes) Straight

Phyllis (Maxwell) Van Santen

Class of 1957
David Bramham

Ramona (Richli) Clark

Greg Deane

Mary Jo (Alder) Evans

Barbara (Suelzle) McLaughlin

James Perry

Laun Reinholtz

Dora (Fitterer) Rusk

Arlene (Christiansen) Webb

Class of 1958
Winston Dennis

Larry Morris

Barbara (Horst) Reinholtz

Gary Soderstrom

Charles Weyand

Class of 1959
Charlotte (Fukuji) Beier

Franklin Bondonno

Helen (Stirewalt) Boskind

Arnold Couch

Dennis Currier

Lupe (Tarango) DeLeon

Larry Downing

Robert Frost

Karl McElmurry

Patricia (Christian) McGiffin

Donna Teale

Fred Webb

Class of 1960
Anonymous

Sylvia (Hansen) Moser

Class of 1961
Robert Crowell

Tim Eickmann

David Escobar

Gary French

Caroline (Wazdatskey) Koch

Ken Lockwood

Jim Luke

Linda (Downing) Mulay

Kent Phillips

Vernon Putz

Jim Sanders

Georgeanne (Brun) Shuey

Darlinda (Butler) Stotz

Earl Stotz

Wesley Stout

Linda (Rood) Vasquez

Cheri (Ames) Zuccarelli

Class of 1962
Bruce Beck

Class of 1963
Jean Burgdorff

Helen (Evans) Escobar

Alonzo Gregg

Cary Lai

Bevery (Clausen) Mendenhall

Robert Mendenhall

Doris (Eickmann) Stout

Class of 1964
Stephen Brinkerhoff

Heather (Parkinson) Guttschuss

Joan (Williams) Keszler

Brian Loomis

Dennis Stirewalt

Jayne (Knittle) Stubbert

Class of 1965
Mary (Lacorazza) Boele

Ella Mae Burgdorff

Suzan (Tramblie) Logan

Class of 1966
Laura (Elsen) Stephan

Class of 1968
James Andres

Linda (Wright) Becker

Douglas Brehms

Jean (Nanney) Buller

Claudia Davis

Susan (Kuhlman) Hatch

Russell Laird

Kristi (Palmer) Miller-Logon

Rose (Schonert) Montoya

Carol Sanders

Class of 1969
Enga (Dirksen) Almeida

Joda (Fleetwood) Consuegra

Arleen (Walker) Johns

Edward Wright

Class of 1971
Peter Berbohm

Robert Gillings

Class of 1972
Regina (Hoover) Jett

John Larson

Class of 1973
Brenda (Brigham) Evans

Edward Evans

Jean (Baerg) Hewes

Steve Mulder

Class of 1975
Bonnie (Rolls) Larson

Marshall Rub

Tim Vigil

Ruth (Petersen) Walker

Class of 1976
Bill Getzlaff

Lori (Ludington) Getzlaff

Linda (Schermann) Hubbard

Janet (Trogdon) Ketelsen

Jay Ketelsen

Beth (Wileman) Loredo

Sam Loredo

Steve Nazario

Kent Specht

Kinzie (Yoder) Speyer

Class of 1977
Dorothy De la Cruz-Schmedel

Doug Kingsfield

Jeanne (Pervorse) Nazario

Class of 1978
Denise Butler

Kelly Dunbar

DeeAnna (Nieri) Eller

Jeff Eller

Jacqueline (Vaudreuil) Stovall

Class of 1979
Fernetta (Breitigan) Ferch

John Hinkle

Denise Longoria

Lori (Bauer) Pozo

Eric Thornburgh

Class of 1980
Jonathan Travis

David Trogdon

Chad Wylie

ALUMNI BY CLASS
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Class of 1981
Weslie Rau

Stanley Wheeler

Ron Wilmot

Liana Wolfe

Ricci (Perry) Wright

Class of 1982
Laurel ( Johnson) Davis

Class of 1983
Candice (Kaiser) Anderson

Teresa Crew

Arne Markoff

John Swanson

Class of 1984
Kristi (Baerg) Burkhart

Joseph Cisneros

Class of 1985
Ty Canavan

Jeff Cisneros

Pamela Fong

Holly (Furgason) Markoff

Janelle (Burton) Rasi

Shauna Rossington

James White

Class of 1986
Donna (Baerg) Entze

Brent Lockwood

Marina (Blech) Marschall

Fred Singer

Bryan Tsao

Patrick Wolfe

Class of 1987
Andrea (Moser) Blech

Bruce Johnson

Christine (Singer) Johnston

Class of 1988
Donald Adams

Gina (Proctor) Barnhart

Shana Doolin

Vicki (Webb) Ewing

Anselm Hii

Class of 1989
Duane Blech

Thomas Duerksen

Class of 1990
Christin (Huffman) Lopez

Class of 1991
Ryan Root

Class of 1992
Robert Wells

Class of 1993
Benita (Reynolds) Ames

Christopher Ames

Christopher Patton

Aileen (Poblacion) Wells

Class of 1994
Claudia Rodriguez

Jed Washburn

Heather Williams

Class of 1995
Donna (Bostwick) Albor

Jonathan Bowes

Brian Evans

Phil Grossman

Chris Lowry

Sarah (Wedel) Lowry

Jonathan Rickard

Krista (Sundahl) Root

Toby Wagner

Martin Wiedemann

Class of 1997
Emi Ikeda

Daniel King

Class of 1998
Ryan Maddox

Justin Wagner

Pamela (Sugihara) Wagner

Class of 1999
Janel Chavez

Class of 2000
Jared Keresoma

Orene (Olberg) Thorn

Jason Whitney

Class of 2001
Jack Jett

Christina (Manchur) Keresoma

Class of 2002
Jeff Richardson

Class of 2007
Uziel Barba

Heather Dunn

Class of 2014
Erika Thalman

Class of 2021
Christian Blech
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Hannah Follett
Hannah is a senior from Lindsay, CA, and is 

a Jon Speyer Gift of Grace Scholarship recipi-

ent. This scholarship was started by the Speyer 

family following the unexpected death of Pastor 

Speyer, a Bible teacher for 25 years at MBA. The 

topic he was most passionate about was God’s 

gift of grace that is free to all who accept it. That 

is the foundation this scholarship is established 

upon—no criteria, just a gift. The Speyer family 

desires that the student receiving this gift will 

begin to understand the unconditional love of 

Jesus—the free gift of salvation for all of us. “To 

be given something of this value has been a 

huge blessing for me,” says Hannah. “It is just a 

small example of God’s grace.”

Hannah is described as conscientious, car-

ing, dependable, and hardworking. She lights 

up any room she walks into. In her free time, 

Hannah enjoys singing, playing the piano, and 

being with her friends. She plans to attend Walla 

Walla University in the fall as a biology/pre-vet-

erinarian student.Hannah Follett

Chelsee Scott
Chelsee is a senior from Sonora, CA, and is the 

recipient of the Josué Andrés Rosado Memorial 

Scholarship. This scholarship was established 

by Josué’s sister, Andrea Rosado Vance, and 

her husband, Jonathan, following Josué’s unex-

pected death in May 1992. The Rosado scholars 

are awarded the scholarship based on their own 

life demonstration of a balance of a strong spir-

itual commitment, high scholastic achievement, 

high level of personal integrity, respect for oth-

ers, and being a positive role model. When asked 

what this scholarship meant to her, Chelsee said, 

“Knowing there were 10 other nominees, I was 

very honored to be chosen to receive this schol-

arship. It was a huge financial help for my family.”

Chelsee’s is described as sweet, kind, respect-

ful, and is always willing to help when asked. 

She’s courageous and is a fighter. Chelsee plans 

to major in psychology next year at Walla Walla 

University.

Chelsee Scott

Roldan Abello
Roldan is a senior from San Francisco, CA, and 

is the recipient this year of the Arladell Nelson 

Music Scholarship. This scholarship is given in 

recognition of the 30 years Arladell devoted to 

the musical education of young people at MBA. 

Not only must the recipient have a strong vocal 

talent, they also must demonstrate a strong 

Christian influence in their lifestyle, maintain a 

high scholastic standard, and a citizenship grade 

of a B or higher. “I feel honored,” says Roldan, 

“that my musical talent was recognized and I was 

chosen to receive this scholarship. It was a big 

financial help to my family. Thank you so much!” 

Roldan is described as a leader and some-

one who can be depended on. He is musically 

talented, spiritually committed, and is always 

helpful and respectful of others. In his free time, 

he enjoys working on music projects and talk-

ing with people individually and learning about 

their lives. He plans to attend Pacific Union Col-

lege or Walla Walla University to study psychol-

ogy or theology.Roldan Abello

SCHOLARSHIPS: THE GIFT THAT KEEPS ON GIVING

During the 2018–2019 school year, 56 stu-
dents received more than $96,000 from 

endowed and named scholarships. What began 
years ago just a few scholarships being awarded 
during the worship service annually at Alumni 
Weekend, has become an event of its own. The 
Scholarship Reception takes place on Thurs-
day evening of Alumni Weekend—and last 
year we awarded nine endowed scholarships 
and 36 named scholarships.

Donors and presenters can attest that the 
scholarship reception is more than an evening 
of shaking hands and eating gourmet desserts. 
It is an event that honors the honorable and 
preserves the history of MBA. Below is a sam-
ple of three of the scholarships awarded.

Each year, students and their parents are 
amazed at the stories of people, accomplish-
ments, and events behind the scholarships that 
are presented. While it is easy to tabulate the 

dollar amounts and total the number of stu-
dents awarded, the impact these scholarships 
have on the lives of the students who receive 
them is immeasurable.

If you would like to honor or remember 
someone by establishing a scholarship, please 
contact the Alumni and Development Office:
(831) 728-1481 ×1222

alumni@montereybayacademy.org
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RELIGIOUS AND CIVIC ORGANIZATIONS

Jeff and Amy Deming

Lance Downing

Herb Dunn

Kathy Duran

Matt Engle

Donna (Baerg) Entze ’86

Daniel ’85 and Cheri Gregory

Rex Hossler

Jay ’76 and Janet (Trogdon) ’76 Ketelsen

David and Lisa Lara

Alex Martinez

Robert and Rufus Nobuhara

Renee Rasco

Carlos Russi

Fred Singer ’86

Kinzie (Yoder) Speyer ’76

Peder and Lorraine Viehmann

Tim Zytkoskee

Betty L. Baerg

Don ’56 and Glenda (Hunt) ’57 Bieber

Luke and Geraldine Fessenden

Carol Follett

Alex and Wendi Fox

Scott and Charlotte Henderson

Regina (Hoover) Jett ’72

Gwen Langham

Donald and Mae Olson

Kathi and Larry Provonsha

Doug and Cheryl Reeves

Rick Regester

Josh and Ruth Rosado

Marshall Rub

Sheldon and Nadine Schultz

Eugene and Joy Shreyer

Naomi and Philip Sica

Datha and Paul Tickner

Fred ’59 and Arlene (Christiansen) ’57 

Webb

Aloha Wheeler

Kenneth Bullington Edgar Castellanos Ramona (Richli) Clark ’57 Clay Maddox

AmazonSmile Foundation

Barco Construction, Inc.

Betz Enterprises - C.I.G.

Big Creek Lumber

Dean’s Painting, Inc.

Dole Fresh Vegetables

Hirst Shafer Const. & Development

Joan Drive LLC

King Chiropractic

Lakeside Organic Gardens, LLC

Medical Care Profesionals

Mervin James Insurance Services

MBA Alumni Endowment Fund, Inc.

Novartis

Olivann

Organization Name

Regina H. Jett, Attorney at Law

Sage & Holly Distributors

Sanofi US Charity Trust Account

Terrry Haskin, D.D.S.

Valley Oak Construction

Walton & Mitchell Law Office

Watsonville Coast Produce

Wells Fargo Philanthropy Fund

Western Adventist Foundation

Central California Conference (CCC)

CCC Department of Education

Pacific Union College

Pacific Union Conference

Watsonville English SDA Church

CURRENT STAFF

FORMER STAFF

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

CORPORATIONS AND FOUNDATIONS

See page 21 for more on church “donations”

29	 spring 2019	 SANDSCRIPTS
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giving 2008–2018
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$ 1,400,000

$ 1,600,000

$ 1,800,000

$ 2,000,000

2009–2010 2010–2011 2011–2012 2012–2013 2013–2014 2014–20152008–20092007–2008 2017–20182016–20172015–2016

500
donors

526
donors

503
donors 503

donors

480
donors

459
donors

376
donors

396
donors

593
donors

666
donors

2018 calendar year
-24.0% giving | 335 donors (-15.4%)

GIFT HIGHLIGHTS
•	 70 students received approxi-

mately $150,000 in student aid

•	 56 students received over $96,000 
in merit-based awards and 
endowed scholarships

GIVING SOURCES AND PURPOSE
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